Memorandum of Understanding

Department of Biological Sciences
College of Natural Science and Mathematics
March 2017
This Memorandum of Understanding outlines the consensus reached by the Department of Biological Sciences, the College of Natural Science and Mathematics, and the Division of Academic Affairs, based on the recently conducted program review.  It describes the goals to be achieved, and the actions to be undertaken by all parties to this MOU to achieve these goals, during the next program review cycle.  Progress toward goals is to be addressed in the biennial report.

The previous review of the Biological Sciences program was completed in 2009. Since that time, the department has engaged in a strategic planning process that resulted in a substantial revision of the undergraduate curriculum, as agreed to in the MOU. The updated and streamlined curriculum was highly commended by the current reviewers. The undergraduate assessment plan also received high praise. In response to the previous review, the faculty strengthened the MS curriculum and made efforts to improve both graduate culture and support for graduate students.
The review identified a number of strengths, including significant engagement of undergraduate and graduate students in research with faculty members; a research-active faculty; strong involvement on the part of many faculty members in active-learning pedagogies; a focus on alleviating bottleneck courses through a range of strategies; development of a college advising staff to complement faculty advising for undergraduate students. The new RISE graduate program shows promise for making a 2-year master’s degree the new standard. 
Issues identified by the current program review focused primarily on student enrollment, retention, time to degree. The number of undergraduate majors has dropped 29% over the review period, with a substantial fall-off in the number of majors in the BS in Marine Biology. There were a number of factors that coalesced to contribute to the decrease, among them the first efforts at transfer impaction, freshman impaction, and mandatory major declaration requirements.  The decline appears to have reversed in 2014, and the major can be considered “right-sized” with majors who are more likely to finish the degree than in the past.

At the time of the review, however, six-year graduation rates were lower than university averages.
While the number of MS students has grown considerably over the review period (except in Microbiology), these students also take too long to graduate. The previous review and MOU suggested that the Microbiology program be discontinued, and the current external reviewers make the same recommendation with suggestions that microbiology content be infused in other courses. 

There remains a concern about the number of dual-listed (400-500) courses taken by graduate students and about how graduate level learning takes place in those courses. 
Assessment of the graduate program is not as developed as for the undergraduate degrees. Learning outcomes for the graduate program need to be revised to more actively convey what students will do as a result of their learning in the program; if these are different from the undergraduate outcomes, they should be posted separately on the department website.
It is therefore agreed that:

1. The department will conduct an analysis of time to degree in both the undergraduate and graduates degrees, and will develop plans to decrease time to degree for native, transfer, and graduate students. 
2. The department will develop an assessment plan for the graduate program that includes a curriculum map that is linked to student learning outcomes and that notes formative and summative assessments. Findings will be reported to the Vice Provost and Director of Program Review and Assessment according to the regular assessment schedule.

3. The department will continue to monitor the progress and viability of the MS in Microbiology program.

4. The program will provide a biennial update on progress made towards the actions agreed to in this MOU, to be submitted in conjunction with its biennial assessment report.
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